EHR Response to the COV Report for the GK-12 Program

FY 2014 REPORT TEMPLATE FOR NSF COMMITTEES OF VISITORS (COVs)

The table below should be completed by program staff.

Date of COV: December 15-16, 2014

Program/Cluster/Section: Graduate STEM Fellows in K-12 Education (GK-12)

Division: Division of Graduate Education (DGE)

Directorate: Directorate for Education and Human Resources (EHR)

Number of actions reviewed:

Awards: 2011(6)

Declinations: 2011(8)

Other:

Total number of actions within Program/Cluster/Division during period under review:

Awards: 6

Declinations: 135

Other:

Manner in which reviewed actions were selected:

All six awards made in FY 2011 are included.

One decline from each of the eight review panels was sampled by choosing a proposal ending in the number "2." When more than one such proposal was found, the proposal with the lowest overall number was selected. When there were no such proposals found in a panel, the proposal ending in the number "6" was selected. If there were more than one of these then the proposal with the lowest overall number was selected.

COV Membership

	Name	Affiliation
COV Chair or Co-Chairs:	Dr. Karen Klomparens	Michigan State University
COV Members:	Dr. Lori M. Bruce	Mississippi State University
	Dr. Robin L. Garrell	University of California, Los Angeles
	Dr. Alfonso Ortega	Villanova University
	Dr. Anu Ramaswami	University of Minnesota
	Dr. Henry Neal Williams	Florida A&M University

INTEGRITY AND EFFICIENCY OF THE PROGRAM'S PROCESSES AND MANAGEMENT

Briefly discuss and provide comments for *each* relevant aspect of the program's review process and management. Comments should be based on a review of proposal actions (awards, declinations, and withdrawals) that were *completed within the past three fiscal years*. Provide comments for *each* program being reviewed and for those questions that are relevant to the program(s) under review. Quantitative information may be required for some questions. Constructive comments noting areas in need of improvement are encouraged.

I. Questions about the quality and effectiveness of the program's use of meritreview

process. Please answer the following questions about the effectiveness of the merit review process and provide comments or concerns in the space below the question.

QUALITY AND EFFECTIVENESS OF MERIT REVIEW PROCESS	YES, NO, DATA NOT AVAILABLE, or NOT APPLICABLE
1. Are the review methods (for example, panel, ad hoc, site visits) appropriate?	Yes
Comments:	
The review methods were appropriate.	
<i>Note from Staff</i> : The review method for all GK-12 proposals is Panel Review. Background materials were selected as examples of the preparation process for developing panels, assigning panelists to panels and to proposals, orienting panelists and the panel process to ensure a high quality review of all proposals.	
 Background materials 1.1.0 One-page Program Description 1.1.1 Description of the GK-12 2011 Competition Panel orientation 1.1.2 Pre-panel emails to GK-12 panelists, and agenda 1.1.3 GK-12 Pre-panel webinar 1.1.4 GK-12 Management Plan 2011 	
2. Are both merit review criteria addressed	Yes
a) In individual reviews?	
b) In panel summaries?	
c) In Program Officer review analyses?	
Comments:	

There is a range of responses – some that clearly address both criteria and some that lack a clear response for one or both criteria. There were a few instances where a proposal was awarded but the reviewer did not speak to the value or significance of the intellectual and/or scientific merit.

The panel summaries in particular did not discuss the merit criteria fully.

<u>COV Recommendation</u>: Echoing the previous COV's recommendation, this COV recommends implementing more mandatory webinar training for reviewers (including examples of good/helpful and bad/unhelpful reviews) – with particular attention to the merit review criteria – in an ongoing effort to generate better reviews. This is especially important for those who are not regular NSF reviewers.

EHR Response: Webinar training is required in all programs in the Division of Graduate Education. Strong expectations of attendance are conveyed to reviewers, and they are given multiple opportunities to attend the webinars. Typically a very large percentage of reviewers attend. Each reviewer also attends an orientation at the beginning of the panel.

Program officers in the Division of Graduate Education will continue to work to make sure that panelists are well-prepared for the review process and produce quality reviews and panel summaries. Webinar training for panelists includes reviewing the merit review criteria for the program as well as emphasizing the need for explaining strengths and weaknesses of intellectual merit, broader impacts, and the strengths and weaknesses of the proposal as a whole in the summary. Panelists are given multiple options (with different times and dates) for webinars for programs with multiple panels. Ample time is provided for questions from panelists and answers from program officers. The PowerPoint slide presentations given during the webinars are emailed to all panelists. Contact information for the program officers is provided so that panelists may ask questions that did not occur to them during the webinar. During panel, program officers read and comment on reviews and panel summaries. Generally, program officers avoid providing examples of reviews so that reviewers will not use them as a template.

Moreover, the NRT program will pilot a new mandatory pre-panel webinar training for panelists participating in the FY 2016 review of Traineeship track proposals. Panelists will meet virtually to discuss the Merit Review and solicitation-specific review and to receive detailed instructions on how to prepare a comprehensive and thorough review. Results and outcomes of the pilot will be shared with the Division of Graduate Education in the summer of 2016.

Background materials

- 1.2.1 FY 2010 Guidelines and Criteria
- 1.2.2 Points to Keep in Mind for Panelists
- 1.2.3 Points for Panel Facilitators

Data Source: Jackets

3. Do the individual reviewers giving written reviews provide substantive comments to explain their assessment of the proposals?	Yes – Mixed results
Comments:	
The data provided for the individual reviews presents a mixed picture – some comments were substantive while others were too brief. There were some deficiencies here, where reviewers only provided a sentence or two – therefore, both the individual reviews and panel summaries were brief.	
Data Source: Jackets	
4. Do the panel summaries provide the rationale for the panel consensus (or reasons consensus was not reached)?	Yes
Comments:	
The panel summaries were consistent with the individual review comments available. Some panel summaries did not compensate for the deficiencies of the individual reviewers' comments.	
NSF Program Officers (POs) may need to be particularly conscientious of reviewers' interests when reviewing the proposals as some reviewers focused on their personal disciplinary interests, which appeared to bias their assessment of the proposals.	
The COV noted that the more interdisciplinary the proposal, the more diverse the reviewers; this sometimes appeared to make it difficult for all of the diverse reviewers to fully capture or discuss all of the complexities with the proposal.	
(See COV Recommendation in Section I, Question 2.)	
 Background materials 1.4.1 Panel Summary Template 1.4.2 GK-12 2011 Context Statement 	
Data Source: Jackets	

	Comotimoo
5. Does the documentation in the jacket provide the rationale for the award/decline decision?	Sometimes
[Note: Documentation in the jacket usually includes a context statement, individual reviews, panel summary (if applicable), site visit reports (if applicable), program officer review analysis, and staff diary notes.]	
Comments:	
In an example jacket reviewed by the COV, the members noted that a funded application was apparently given the opportunity to re-write their research plan. The COV felt that it was potentially unfair that some unfunded applications were not given the opportunity to make some changes in order to receive funding. Perhaps the program staff could make more transparent to future COVs what and why re-writes may be permitted.	
The COV believes there should be more explanation when the PO decides to make a change regarding the funding decision – particularly when significantly different from the panel summary. The COV is interested in what drives these PO decisions.	
<u>COV Recommendation</u> : The COV believes the POs should communicate their comments and decisions to PIs – particularly when their comments differ significantly from the panel summary – with the goal to empower PIs to improve their proposal submissions.	
EHR Response: Program officers will work to improve their communications to provide the reasons for their decisions to applicants. NSF receives many more excellent proposals than can be funded, with the result that proposals that receive high ratings/rankings may not be funded. The context statement that PIs receive provides them with information concerning the number of proposals in the competition and the expected funding rate. In the case of flaws in the proposal that may not have been noted by panelists, program officers provide remarks in the Program Officer Comments.	
 Background materials 1.5.1 GK-12 2011 Context Statement 	
Data Source: Jackets	
6. Does the documentation to the PI provide the rationale for the award/decline decision?	Sometimes
[Note: Documentation to PI usually includes context statement, individual reviews, panel summary (if applicable), site visit reports (if applicable), and, if not otherwise provided in the panel summary, an explanation from the program officer (written in the PO Comments field or emailed with a copy in the jacket, or telephoned with a diary note in the jacket) of the basis for a declination.]	
Comments:	

	1
Some awarded proposals received the same criticisms as declined proposals, and it is unclear to the COV how these differences were distinguished. The analysis of what was well-received about the proposals remains somewhat unclear across the portfolio.	
<u>COV Recommendation</u> : Clarify – in the review analysis – the weighting of factors for recommended funding and elaborate on the decision-making process for the award/decline decision for future COV understanding.	
EHR Response: Program officers are encouraged to evaluate proposals in a holistic manner. In the recommendation section of the review analysis, program officers provide a rationale for funding a proposal (perhaps in spite of some weaknesses) or declining a proposal (perhaps in spite of some strengths).	
 Background materials 1.6.1 GK-12 2011 Context Statement 	
Data Source: Jackets	
7. Additional comments on the quality and effectiveness of the program's use of merit review process:	
The COV is interested to know if the PO has a wider discretion in the funding decision when there are new and/or non-academic reviewers, in order to ensure that NSF/program priorities are appropriately reviewed and discussed.	

II. Questions concerning the selection of reviewers. Please answer the following questions about the selection of reviewers and provide comments or concerns in the space below the question.

SELECTION OF REVIEWERS	YES , NO, DATA NOT AVAILABLE, or NOT APPLICABLE
1. Did the program make use of reviewers having appropriate expertise and/or qualifications?	Yes
Comments:	
There was a broad range of reviewers for many of the panels in order to cover a wide range of interdisciplinary topics – this presents some challenges to the panels and NSF. For interdisciplinary panels, it may be that four reviewers are not enough to cover all topics in a meaningful manner.	
<i>Note from Staff</i> : As stated in the program solicitation, a letter of intent (LOI) was required for all proposals. The LOI must contain information related to the discipline or theme of the proposal. The LOI was used by NSF staff to guide the formation of panels and the initial selection of reviewers.	
The GK-12 program director and staff worked closely with the NSF-wide GK-12 Committee to assure an appropriate selection of disciplinary and education expertise.	
 Background Materials: 2.1.0 Program Solicitation 2.1.1 GK-12 Panelists 2010 	
Data Source: Jackets	
2. Did the program recognize and resolve conflicts of interest when appropriate?	Yes
Comments:	
Conflicts of interest were appropriately recognized and resolved.	
<i>Note from Staff:</i> GK-12 strives, through NSF policy and processes, to ensure that any conflicts of potential conflicts are addressed.	
 Background Materials 2.2.1 NSF COI Form 1230P 2.2.2 Panel COI Sheet 	
Data Source: Jackets	

	ection:	Additional comments on reviewer selection:
	ection:	Additional comments on reviewer selection:

III. Questions concerning the management of the program under review. Please comment on the following:

MANAGEMENT OF THE PROGRAM UNDER REVIEW

1. Management of the program.

Comments:

Overall, the program provided many helpful documents to understand the management of GK-12.

A general COV observation: Masters-only institutions were allowed to apply according to the solicitation, though none received awards in this cycle.

The COV also encourages NSF to strive to make program funding decisions (e.g., cancellation of programs) prior to sending a call for proposals and reviewers. The COV does understand that these decisions can occur without warning, but cautions against spending time reviewing proposals that cannot be funded.

Note from Staff: Overall management of the GK-12 program is the responsibility of a Program Director and staff located in the Division of Graduate Education (DGE). The NSF-wide GK-12 Committee, consisting of at least one person from each Directorate, assists in programmatic administration and in determining funding priorities.

DGE GK-12 staff is also responsible for post-award management. The latter includes evaluating annual and final reports, conducting site visits, attending regional meetings, and serving the needs of funded projects. In addition, GK-12 staff is involved with coordinating program evaluation and data collection.

Background materials

Award process: please see preceding documents. Management Oversight

- 3.1.1 GK-12 Management Plan 2011
- 3.1.2 Guidelines for the GK-12 NSF Committee

Post-award management:

- 3.1.3 GK-12.org web site
- 3.1.4 GK-12 Special Focus Meeting 2010 and PI Meeting 2012 agendas
- 3.1.5 Annual Report Guidelines
- 3.1.6 Final Report Guidelines
- 3.1.7 All GK-12 Site Visit Report Data
- 3.1.8 Abt Summary Report on Evaluation of the National Science Foundation's GK-12 program.
- 3.1.9 Power of Partnerships Chapter 1 Overview of the GK-12 Approach

2. Responsiveness of the program to emerging research and education opportunities.

Comments:

The COV cannot respond to this question given the data provided for COV review. Furthermore, this may not be applicable to GK-12.

Background materials

- 3.2.1 Opportunity for International Research Activities
- 3.2.2 GK-12 Map of International Activities

3. Program planning and prioritization process (internal and external) that guided the development of the portfolio.

Comments:

Although the program provides a statement regarding institutional type, new PIs, and demographic priorities, the COV felt that it did not have enough information to fully judge the program's planning and prioritization process.

Note from Staff: The GK-12 program staff participated in a series of discussions throughout the year both within DGE and with the GK-12 Committee, and with the EHR leadership regarding future directions for the program and responsiveness to NSF and national priorities. The program developed on-going and lasting relationships with other programs, organizations, and agencies in order to better leverage the impact of the program.

4. Responsiveness of program to previous COV comments and recommendations.

Comments:

Generally, the program has been responsive to the previous COV's recommendations.

This COV agreed with the previous COV's recommendation to include webinar training with specific examples (of what activities are acceptable to meet program expectations, but not too narrowly define those activities so as to stifle innovation) for reviewers. The COV encourages NSF to continue to develop the reviewer webinar *with specific examples for reviewers*.

Previous COVs also discussed an overrepresentation of awards in the biology discipline and an underrepresentation in the disciplines of math and engineering. NSF awards for the next funding cycle were more distributed across other disciplines.

Background materials

- 3.4.1 2011 COV Report GK-12
- 3.4.2 Response to 2011 COV Report.GK-12

IV. Questions about Portfolio. Please answer the following about the portfolio of awards made by the program under review.

RESULTING PORTFOLIO OF AWARDS	APPROPRIATE, NOT APPROPRIATE, OR DATA NOT AVAILABLE
1. Does the program portfolio have an appropriate balance of awards across disciplines and sub-disciplines of the activity?	Appropriate
Comments:	
It appears that FY10 awards took the recommendation of previous COVs into account and were more widely distributed across disciplines without an overrepresentation in biology.	
<i>Note from Staff</i> : The GK-12 program encouraged a broad and diverse portfolio, as evidenced by the breadth of the projects' themes as well as the support across NSF directorates.	
GK-12 hosts a dynamic and informative website. One of the features is a search capability that allows projects to be sorted by main disciplines and subdisciplines as well as the types and levels of schools that are institutional partners. On this site, information may be found concerning areas of intense/strategic focus – specifically cyberinfrastructure, nanoscience, and international engagement. See www.gk12.org	
 Background Material 4.1.1 Description of the GK-12 FY 2011 Competition and Portfolio 	
2. Are awards appropriate in size and duration for the scope of the projects?Comments:Yes, the awards' size and duration appeared appropriate.	Appropriate
Note from Staff: As stated in the program solicitation, the award size and duration was set at \$3 M for five years. In FY 2011, following termination of the program, only six awards were made at reduced amount and duration. Background Material	
4.2.1 Size and Duration of Awards	
3. Does the program portfolio include awards for projects that are innovative or potentially transformative?	Not Applicable

Comments:	
It is somewhat difficult to tell if the portfolio's projects were actually innovative and potentially transformative as the program is only seven years old. That said, the choice of projects certainly seemed potentially transformative at the time they were funded. The COV looks forward to a future NSF report of the transformations that actually resulted from this program; these should be shared widely in the graduate education community.	
The real measure of this question will include a review of program outcomes, which falls outside the scope of the COV.	
EHR Response: The GK-12 program published The Power of Partnerships in 2013, which provides recommendations from the GK-12 community – faculty, graduate students, K-12 teachers, and evaluators – for anyone who wants to create a project that would partner STEM graduate students with K- 12 teachers. The writing team included 34 participants from GK-12 projects around the U.S. and Puerto Rico. The chapter titles include "Creating institutional partnerships," "The fellow-teacher partnership," "Integrating STEM content and research in the classroom," and "Evidence of Success of the GK-12 approach" (see <u>http://www.gk12.org/2013/06/10/the-power-of- partnerships-a-guide-from-the-nsf-gk-12-program/</u>). Whether an NSF report is made on this program will depend upon the resources available.	
Note from Staff: The nature of the GK-12 program, taking leading-edge research into K-12 classrooms, is in itself transformative. Training graduate students to communicate science to broad audiences, to think about how people learn, and to realize what is involved in building interest and understanding in science is novel. Exposing students and teachers to the way discoveries happen, how real science is done, and what scientists do is innovative. Please see ejackets for award information.	
4.3.1 Three NSF-Approved Highlights	Appropriate
4. Does the program portfolio include inter- and multi-disciplinary projects?	Appropriate
Comments:	
GK-12 projects are inherently interdisciplinary as it is a program requirement.	
Note from Staff: GK-12 had as a part of the solicitation the requirement that all projects demonstrate interdisciplinarity. This is evidenced in the portfolio by the breadth and the themes encompassed by GK-12 projects and the reach of the projects across NSF directorates.	
Background material 4.4.1 Co-Funded GK-12 Awards	

5. Does the program portfolio have an appropriate geographical distribution of Principal Investigators?	Appropriate
Comments:	
Yes, awards are reasonably distributed geographically, but with such a small number of awards it is difficult to demonstrate wide geographic distribution.	
 Background Materials 4.5.1 GK-12 2011 Proposals by State 4.5.2 Map of GK-12 Sites Before FY2011 Competition 4.5.3 Geographical Distribution of GK-12 Awards made in FY 2011 (highlighted) 	
6. Does the program portfolio have an appropriate balance of awards to different types of institutions?	Appropriate
Comments:	
Yes, the program portfolio has an appropriate balance of awards from different types of institutions. However, no Masters institutions were awarded in this cycle.	
 Background Material 4.6.1 Awards to Different Types of Institutions (highlighted) 	
7. Does the program portfolio have an appropriate balance of awards to new investigators?	Appropriate
NOTE: A new investigator is an investigator who has not been a PI on a previously funded NSF grant.	
Comments:	
16% were new investigators (1 in 6) – the COV feels this is an appropriate balance.	
 Background material 4.7.1 Awards to New Investigators (highlighted) 	
8. Does the program portfolio include projects that integrate research and education?	Appropriate
Comments:	

Yes, it is part of the GK-12 program's definition/goals to include projects that integrate research and education.	
Data Source: Jackets	
9. Does the program portfolio have appropriate participation of underrepresented groups ¹ ?	Appropriate
Comments:	
Yes, there was clear attention given to underrepresented groups; however, the COV observed that the reviews seemed to focus on whether the partner K-12 schools served underrepresented minority (URM) groups. The COV strongly supports diversity efforts and a focus on "schools in need," but it was unclear whether this particular focus was consistent with the program's broad objectives.	
<u>COV Recommendation</u> : If possible, annual reports for the remaining projects should include data on the minority status of teachers and fellows impacted by the awards as this information would provide helpful outcome information.	
EHR Response: The minority status of fellows and teachers was reported each year and will continue to be reported until the project ends.	
10. Is the program relevant to national priorities, agency mission, relevant fields and other constituent needs? Include citations of relevant external reports.	Appropriate
Comments:	
The GK-12 program aligns with the national priorities expressed by Performance Goals T-2 and T-3 (under the Strategic Goal "Transform the Frontiers") in the <i>NSF Strategic Plan for Fiscal Years 2011-2016</i> :	
T-2: Prepare and engage a diverse STEM workforce motivated to participate at the frontiers.	
T-3: Keep the United States globally competitive at the frontiers of knowledge by increasing international partnerships and collaborations.	
Additionally, the program addresses the importance of strengthening teachers at all levels – a critical, national concern.	

¹ NSF does not have the legal authority to require principal investigators or reviewers to provide demographic data. Since provision of such data is voluntary, the demographic data available are incomplete. This may make it difficult to answer this question for small programs. However, experience suggests that even with the limited data available, COVs are able to provide a meaningful response to this question for most programs.

11. Additional comments on the quality of the projects or the balance of the portfolio:	

OTHER TOPICS

1. Please comment on any program areas in need of improvement or gaps (if any) within program areas.

See above.

2. Please provide comments as appropriate on the program's performance in meeting programspecific goals and objectives that are not covered by the above questions.

N/A

3. Please identify agency-wide issues that should be addressed by NSF to help improve the program's performance.

There does not seem to be a follow-on program to GK-12. Does the agency see value in such activities?

EHR Response: The primary goal of GK-12 was improving the graduate education of its fellows, particularly in the realm of communications. The NSF Research Traineeship program, a followon from both IGERT and GK-12, includes an emphasis on professional development and particularly on communication skills.

4. Please provide comments on any other issues the COV feels are relevant.

As stated above, the COV would like to reiterate its recommendation for the POs to communicate their comments and decisions to the PIs – particularly when those comments differ significantly from the panel summary – with the goal to empower PIs to improve their proposal submissions.

5. NSF would appreciate your comments on how to improve the COV review process, format and report template.

The online eCOV portal presented some difficulties for the COV. The eJackets and eJacket COV Module are easy to navigate, but there were early problems with log-in, that were subsequently fixed. The COV wanted to peruse as many of the files as possible prior to our meeting. The COV would have preferred to view a live presentation, rather than just a webinar. The COV also encourages NSF to reach out to COV reviewers further in advance for scheduling. The COV would like greater clarity on materials to review/prepare prior to coming to NSF.

EHR Response: DGE program officers will work harder to schedule the next COV farther in advance of the meeting, to get information to the COV well ahead of time, to present a live webinar, and to resolve IT issues before the meeting.

EHR Response to the COV Report for the IGERT Program

FY 2014 REPORT TEMPLATE FOR NSF COMMITTEES OF VISITORS (COVs)

The table below should be completed by program staff.

Date of COV: December 15-16, 2014

Program/Cluster/Section: Integrative Graduate Education and Research Traineeship (IGERT)

Division: Division of Graduate Education (DGE)

Directorate: Directorate for Education and Human Resources (EHR)

Number of actions reviewed:

Awards: 2011 (5), 2012 (7), 2013 Core (4), 2013 CIF21 (3)

Declinations: 2011 (9), 2012 (14), 2013 Core (18), 2013 CIF21 (5)

Other: 2011 Preproposals (10 total; 3 invited, 7 not invited)

Total number of actions within Program/Cluster/Division during period under review:

Awards: 2011 (18), 2012 (18), 2013 Core (4), 2013 CIF21 (3)

Declinations: 2011 (82), 2012 (136), 2013 Core (154), 2013 CIF21 (51)

Other: 2011 Preproposals: 403 total preproposals, 104 invited, 299 not invited

Manner in which reviewed actions were selected:

A total of 75 actions were selected for review. Only the FY 2011 competition required the submission and review of preliminary proposals. Ten (10) preproposal actions were selected for review. The remaining 65 actions were distributed among the four (4) full proposal competitions [FY 2011, 2012, and 2013 (Core and CIF21)] based on their relative contribution to total number of full proposals (466).

FY 2011 Preproposals: Ten (10) actions were sampled. Two (2) "invited" and seven "not invited" to submit a full proposal were selected by choosing preproposals ending in the number "2". When more than enough proposals were found, the proposals with the lowest overall numbers were selected. One additional "invited" proposal was selected to represent a preproposal that was invited to submit a full proposal and was ultimately selected for an award.

FY 2011 Full Proposals: Fourteen (14) actions were sampled (5 awards and 9 declines) by choosing proposals that ended in the number "2", "6", "9" and "1" until a sufficient number of proposals were identified in each category. If more than enough proposals were found, the proposals with the lowest overall numbers were selected.

FY 2012 Full Proposals: Twenty-one (21) actions were sampled (7 awards and 14 declines) by choosing proposals that ended in the number "2", "6", "9" and "1" until a sufficient number of proposals were identified in each category. If more than enough proposals were found, the proposals with the lowest overall numbers were selected.

FY 2013 Full Proposals (Core): Twenty-two (22) actions were sampled. The sample included all 4 awards and 18 declines. The declines were sampled by choosing proposals that ended in the number "2". If more than enough proposals were found, the proposals with the lowest overall numbers were selected.

FY 2013 Full Proposals (CIF21): Eight (8) actions were sampled. The sample included all 3 awards and 5 declines. The declines were sampled by choosing proposals that ended in the number "2". If more than enough proposals were found, the proposals with the lowest overall numbers were selected.

COV Membership

	Name	Affiliation
COV Chair or Co-Chairs:	Karen Klomparens	Michigan State University
COV Members:	Lori Bruce	Mississippi State University
	Robin Garrell	UCLA
	Alfonso Ortega	Villanova University
	Anu Ramaswami	University of Minnesota
	Henry Williams	Florida A&M University

INTEGRITY AND EFFICIENCY OF THE PROGRAM'S PROCESSES AND MANAGEMENT

Briefly discuss and provide comments for *each* relevant aspect of the program's review process and management. Comments should be based on a review of proposal actions (awards, declinations, and withdrawals) that were *completed within the past three fiscal years*. Provide comments for *each* program being reviewed and for those questions that are relevant to the program(s) under review. Quantitative information may be required for some questions. Constructive comments noting areas in need of improvement are encouraged.

I. Questions about the quality and effectiveness of the program's use of meritreview

process. Please answer the following questions about the effectiveness of the merit review process and provide comments or concerns in the space below the question.

QUALITY AND EFFECTIVENESS OF MERIT REVIEW PROCESS	YES, NO, DATA NOT AVAILABLE, or NOT APPLICABLE
1. Are the review methods (for example, panel, ad hoc, site visits) appropriate?	Yes
Comments:	
The review methods were appropriate.	
Note from Program Staff: The review method for all IGERT proposals is panel review. Background materials were selected as examples of the preparation process for developing panels, assigning panelists to panels and to proposals, orienting panelists to the program and the panel process. This was developed to ensure a high quality interdisciplinary review of all proposals at all stages of the competition.	
Background Materials	
 1.1.1 Management Plan FY 2011 Competition (Core) 1.1.2 Management Plan FY 2012/2013 Competitions(Core) 1.1.3 Management Plan FY 2013 (CIF21) Competition 1.1.4 IGERT Coordinating Committee Panel Procedures (sample) 1.1.5 Panelist Invitation Letter (sample) 1.1.6 Pre-Panel Email #1(sample) 1.1.7 Conflict of Interest Statement for Panelists 1.1.8 Conflict-of-Interest and Confidentiality Statement for NSF Panelists (Form 1230P) 1.1.9 Panelist Webinar Invitation Email (sample) 1.1.10 Webinar Orientation PowerPoint Slides (sample) 1.1.11 Webinar Orientation Script (sample) 1.1.2 Pre-Panel Email #2 (sample) 1.1.3 IGERT Additional Review Criteria 1.1.4 GERT Proposal Review Panel Agenda (sample) 	

	Yes
2. Are both merit review criteria addressed	165
a) In individual reviews?	
b) In panel summaries?	
c) In Program Officer review analyses?	
Comments:	
The merit review criteria were addressed in individual reviews, panel summaries, and Program Officer (PO) review analyses.	
Note from Program Staff: Please see e-Jackets for examples of panelist reviews and panel summaries. Background materials were selected as examples of the preparation work for the panelists to aid in ensuring both the individual reviews and panel summaries addressed both merit review criteria.	
Background Materials	
 1.2.1 Pre-Panel Email #1(sample) 1.2.2 Panelist Webinar Invitation Email (sample) 1.2.3 Webinar Orientation PowerPoint Slides (sample) 1.2.4 Webinar Orientation Script (sample) 1.2.5 Pre-Panel Email #2 (sample) 1.2.6 IGERT Additional Review Criteria 	
Data Source: Jackets	
3. Do the individual reviewers giving written reviews provide substantive comments to explain their assessment of the proposals?	Yes
Comments:	
Most of the individual reviewers' comments were substantive, but some comments were thin. There were some that were quite expansive and others that were too brief.	
Occasionally, the reviewers' comments did not reflect the definition of the section (Intellectual Merit, Broader Impacts, etc) being reviewed – though their comments were valid, they may be better suited to a different section that does not specifically address the merit review criteria. The most informative reviews are those that effectively encapsulate their comments on each of the merit review criteria, in particular the program-specific criteria.	
<u>COV Recommendation</u> : The COV recommends implementing more mandatory webinar training for reviewers, especially related to the intellectual merit and	

broader impacts criteria (including examples of good/helpful and bad/unhelpful reviews) – with particular attention to the merit review criteria – in an ongoing effort to generate better reviews. This is especially important for those who are not regular NSF reviewers.

EHR Response: Webinar training is required in all programs in the Division of Graduate Education. Strong expectations of attendance are conveyed to reviewers, and they are given multiple opportunities to attend the webinars. Typically a very large percentage of reviewers attend. Each reviewer also attends an orientation at the beginning of the panel.

Program officers in the Division of Graduate Education will continue to work to make sure that panelists are well-prepared for the review process and produce quality reviews and panel summaries. Webinar training for panelists includes reviewing the merit review criteria for the program as well as emphasizing the need for explaining strengths and weaknesses of intellectual merit, broader impacts, and the strengths and weaknesses of the proposal as a whole in the summary. Panelists also receive guidance on how to address solicitationspecific criteria in their reviews. Panelists are given multiple options (with different times and dates) for webinars for programs with multiple panels. Ample time is provided for questions from panelists and answers from program officers. The PowerPoint slide presentations given during the webinars are emailed to all panelists. Contact information for the program officers is provided so that panelists may ask questions that did not occur to them during the webinar. During panel, program officers read and comment on reviews and panel summaries. Generally, program officers avoid providing examples of reviews so that reviewers will not use them as a template.

Moreover, the NSF Research Traineeships program (NRT) will pilot a new mandatory pre-panel webinar training for panelists participating in the FY 2016 review of Traineeship track proposals. Panelists will meet virtually to discuss the Merit Review and solicitation-specific review criteria and to receive detailed instructions on how to prepare a comprehensive and thorough review. Results and outcomes of the pilot will be shared with the Division of Graduate Education in the summer of 2016.

Note from Program Staff:

Please see e-Jackets for examples of panelist reviews. Background materials were selected as examples of the preparation work for the panelists to aid in ensuring individual reviews provide substantive comments to explain the assessment and recommendation provided.

Background Materials

- 1.3.1 Pre-Panel Email #1(sample)
- 1.3.2 Panelist Webinar Invitation Email (sample)
- 1.3.3 Webinar Orientation PowerPoint Slides (sample)
- 1.3.4 Webinar Orientation Script (sample)
- 1.3.5 Pre-Panel Email #2 (sample)
- 1.3.6 IGERT Additional Review Criteria

Data Source: Jackets

	Yes - Mostly
4. Do the panel summaries provide the rationale for the panel consensus (or reasons consensus was not reached)?	roo moony
Comments:	
In some of the panel summaries, there is a detailed comment regarding the decision rationale but in others there is not a detailed comment. There was not always a synthesis of the individual aspects of the proposal that, together, would explain the bottom line.	
Note from Program Staff: Please see e-Jackets for examples of panel summaries. Background materials were selected as examples of the preparation work for the panelists to aid in ensuring panel summaries provide the rationale for the panel's evaluation and consensus rating.	
Background Materials	
 1.4.1 Pre-Panel Email #1(sample) 1.4.2 Panelist Webinar Invitation Email (sample) 1.4.3 Webinar Orientation PowerPoint Slides (sample) 1.4.4 Webinar Orientation Script (sample) 1.4.5 Pre-Panel Email #2 (sample) 1.4.6 IGERT Additional Review Criteria 	
Data Source: Jackets	
5. Does the documentation in the jacket provide the rationale for the award/decline decision?	Yes – Mostly
[Note: Documentation in the jacket usually includes a context statement, individual reviews, panel summary (if applicable), site visit reports (if applicable), program officer review analysis, and staff diary notes.]	
Comments:	
The COV thought there was an occasional disconnect between the panel consensus and the PO consensus that was not thoroughly explained in the review analysis. Additionally, the COV is unclear if appropriate information is communicated to the PI.	
For example, it was unclear how the international component piece of the proposal was taken into consideration when determining whether or not to fund.	
<i>Note from Program Staff:</i> Please see e-Jackets for examples of context statements, panel reviews, panel summaries, Program Officer review analyses, and diary notes.	
Background Materials	
1.5.1 Context Statement (FY 2011 Core)	

 1.5.2 Context Statement (FY 2012 Core) 1.5.3 Context Statement (FY 2013 Core) 1.5.4 Context Statement (FY 2013 CIF21) Data Source: Jackets 	
6. Does the documentation to the PI provide the rationale for the award/decline decision?	Yes
[Note: Documentation to PI usually includes context statement, individual reviews, panel summary (if applicable), site visit reports (if applicable), and, if not otherwise provided in the panel summary, an explanation from the program officer (written in the PO Comments field or emailed with a copy in the jacket, or telephoned with a diary note in the jacket) of the basis for a declination.]	
Comments:	
<u>COV Recommendation</u> : Where appropriate, the COV thinks the program should consider including some of the more specific comments from the PO's review analysis to be provided to the PI to help explain a funding decision.	
EHR Response: Program officers will work to improve their communications to provide the reasons for their decisions to applicants. NSF receives many more excellent proposals than can be funded, with the result that proposals that receive high ratings/rankings may not be funded. The context statement that PIs receive provides them with information concerning the number of proposals in the competition and the expected funding rate. In the case of flaws in the proposal that may not have been noted by panelists, but play a role in the funding decision, program officers will provide remarks in the Program Officer Comments.	
<i>Note from Program Staff:</i> Please see e-Jackets for examples of context statements, panel reviews, panel summaries, Program Officer review analyses, and diary notes.	
Background Materials	
1.6.1 Context Statement (FY 2011 Core)1.6.2 Context Statement (FY 2012 Core)1.6.3 Context Statement (FY 2013 Core)1.6.4 Context Statement (FY 2013 CIF21)	

Data Source: Jackets	
7. Additional comments on the quality and effectiveness of the program's use of merit review process:	
<u>COV Recommendation</u> : Enhance reviewers'/panels' comments by requesting that reviewers define which factors/criteria were most influential in determining a proposal's rating. Additionally, the COV thinks it would be helpful if reviewers provided an overall impact statement and/or score to clearly describe what drove their recommendation/decision.	
EHR Response: Program officers will work harder to obtain substantive reviews and panel summaries that make clear to PIs the important issues noted in proposals. Both the proposal reviews and panel summaries request a summary statement that highlights the salient factors that contributed to the recommendations of the reviewers and panels.	
<u>COV Recommendation</u> : Increase the transparency in how a decision is reached: the synthesis of key factors that led to an award decision – both among reviewers and POs.	
EHR Response: Program officers are encouraged to evaluate proposals in a holistic manner. In the recommendation section of the review analysis, program officers will provide a rationale for funding a proposal (perhaps in spite of some weaknesses) or declining a proposal (perhaps in spite of some strengths).	
<u>COV Recommendation</u> : To the extent that it is possible and appropriate, NSF should consider sharing some of the key/award decision information from the review analyses with the PIs.	
• For example: Provide a more holistic description of NSF's and panelists' comments, particularly when a PO's response is significantly different than the panel summary.	
EHR Response: Because NSF receives many more excellent proposals than can be funded, many proposals that receive high ratings or rankings may not be funded. The context statement includes information on the competitiveness of the program. PO comments may provide this information as well.	

II. Questions concerning the selection of reviewers. Please answer the following questions about the selection of reviewers and provide comments or concerns in the space below the question.

SELECTION OF REVIEWERS	YES , NO, DATA NOT AVAILABLE, or NOT APPLICABLE
1. Did the program make use of reviewers having appropriate expertise and/or qualifications?	Yes
Comments:	
NSF invites other federal staff and other non-academic members of the field to review applications, and their reviews are often less helpful to this COV committee than the academic reviewers' comments.	
<u>COV Recommendation</u> : The role of the other federal staff/experts should be more clearly defined by NSF prior to the proposal reviews so that their comments are also better understood by the community and explicitly address the areas where their perspective/expertise is applicable.	
EHR Response: The program officers will clearly convey to reviewers their assignments.	
Note from Program Staff: As IGERT is an interdisciplinary graduate research and education training program, the proposals are expected to be interdisciplinary and thus require reviewers with backgrounds and expertise spanning the range of disciplines in the proposals assigned to the panel. This is accomplished through the identification of panel themes/topics areas and the selection of panelists.	
Background Materials	
Proposal jackets in e-Jacket contain demographic information on the background, expertise, and institutional affiliation of the panelists.	
Data Source: Jackets	
2. Did the program recognize and resolve conflicts of interest when appropriate?	Yes
Comments:	
Conflicts of interest were appropriately recognized and resolved.	
Note from Program Staff: Please refer to the documentation in e-Jacket for specific information. The background material has been provided to illustrate how the IGERT	

management team identifies and handles any conflicts or potential conflicts of interests.	
Background Materials	
2.2.1 Conflict of Interest Statement for Panelists2.2.2 Conflict-of-Interest and Confidentiality Statement for NSF Panelist (Form 1230P)	
Data Source: Jackets	
Additional comments on reviewer selection:	
The COV noted that major research institutions were encouraged to partner with smaller research institutions or Minority-Serving Institutions (MSIs) on their applications. The COV is interested to know if PIs from smaller research institutions or MSIs were specifically recruited to serve on review panels. The 2011 solicitation states this recruitment is a goal of the program, and the COV is interested in data to demonstrate if this goal was successfully met.	
<u>COV Recommendation</u> : The COV suggests the program provide data on efforts made to increase participation of reviewers from a large geographic distribution – particularly reviewers from states that have submitted many proposals but may not have a high success rate.	
EHR Response: To address the request that the program provide data on the geographic distribution of the reviewers, DGE will compare the institutional affiliations of reviewers from 2011-2013 [categorized according to their Carnegie Classification and MSI status] to similar data for the 2008-2010 competitions to assess if there was an increase in the participation of reviewers from smaller research institutions/MSIs.	
To address the question about collaborations with smaller research institutions and MSIs, DGE will compare the frequency of proposals involving collaborations between major research institutions and smaller research institutions or MSI in the 2011-2013 competitions to similar data for the 2008-2010 competitions to determine if there was in increase in the relative frequency of partnerships/collaborations.	

III. Questions concerning the management of the program under review. Please comment on the following:

MANAGEMENT OF THE PROGRAM UNDER REVIEW

1. Management of the program.

Comments:

Overall, the program provided many helpful documents to understand the management of IGERT.

The COV noted a previous 2011 COV recommendation (#10) and the program's response (see below) with ongoing interest and concern.

"2011 COV Recommendation #10. Disaggregate data to know whether underserved minorities are successfully recruited and retained. **Program Response:** This recommendation is a very good next step in our use of the collected data. We will connect this analysis to our review of partnerships with minority serving institutions.

2013 Update: We have initiated discussions with the National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics (NCSES) to improve information on retention and time to graduation of IGERT students. We will include results for underrepresented minority students in our analysis."

The COV is interested to know if the NSF has finished their data collection and analysis to determine if, in fact, underserved minority students have been successfully recruited and retained. If successful, the COV is interested in the determinants of such success.

EHR Response: The IGERTweb monitoring system includes data on the gender, ethnicity, race, disability, etc. and the graduation status of trainees. DGE will analyze survey data to determine if participation and retention of minority trainees (in specific fields?) exceeded national data. We will prepare a report for OAD review by July 1, 2016, for use going forward in a range of NSF graduate programs.

The COV understands that budget cutbacks have resulted in fewer site visits and would like to know if this has impacted the effectiveness of program evaluation.

EHR Response: Regular site visits have not been carried out by the IGERT staff for more than a decade. Early in the program's history, the contractor for program evaluation carried out site visits to all active programs, but program evaluation then moved into a different phase. The lack of site visits is not considered to have impacted program evaluation by the contractor, and site visits have never been viewed as tools for program evaluation by IGERT staff.

The IGERT program makes effective use of annual reports for project evaluation and, in the past several years, virtual site visits. The NSF Research Traineeship (NRT) program will continue to employ virtual site visits to monitor the implementation and effectiveness of funded projects, and will use a contractor who will employ the most effective tools for program evaluation.

The COV encourages NSF to continue to provide support for ongoing management and evaluation of IGERT. The graduate education community is very interested in an outcomes summary of promising practices, including those for minority student recruiting, and the impact on interdisciplinary graduate program numbers and institutionalization.

Note from Program Staff:

IGERT is managed by the Division of Graduate Education with assistance from representatives from all NSF Directorates. The Management Plans for each competition describe the role of the IGERT Coordinating Committee as well as how proposals are reviewed and how projects are managed post-award.

Background Materials

- 3.1.1 Management Plan FY 2011 Competition (Core)
- 3.1.2 Management Plan FY 2012/2013 Competitions (Core)
- 3.1.3 Management Plan FY 2013 (CIF21) Competition
- 3.1.4 Pre-Panel Email #1(sample)
- 3.1.5 Panelist Webinar Invitation Email (sample)
- 3.1.6 Webinar Orientation PowerPoint Slides (sample)
- 3.1.7 Webinar Orientation Script (sample)
- 3.1.8 Pre-Panel Email #2 (sample)
- 3.1.9 IGERT Additional Review Criteria
- 3.1.10 2011-2013 Award List
- 3.1.11 2011-2013 Award Map
- 3.1.12 2011-2013 IGERT Themes and Directorates
- 3.1.13 IGERT.org Web Site Screen Shot
- 3.1.14 IGERT 2012 Project Meeting Agenda
- 3.1.15 IGERT 2011 PI Orientation Meeting
- 3.1.16 IGERT 2012 PI Orientation Meeting
- 3.1.17 Annual and Final Report Process/Instructions (sample)
- 3.1.18 Annual and Final Report Webinar (sample)
- 3.1.19 Abt Evaluation Report: Essential Competencies for Interdisciplinary Graduate Training: Summary Report
- 3.1.20 Abt Evaluation Report: Essential Competencies for Interdisciplinary Graduate Training: Final Report
- 3.1.21 IGERT Annual Report 2012 (internal): Advancing Interdisciplinary Research and Graduate Education: Recent Outcomes of the NSF IGERT Program
- 3.1.22 IGERT Monitoring System: PI and Trainee Survey Questions and Data Fields

2. Responsiveness of the program to emerging research and education opportunities.

Comments:

Most successful IGERT awards are focused on new and emerging areas. It is a goal of the program to change graduate education culture into more interdisciplinary fields.

However, it is not clear to the COV how NSF defines emerging fields. Is it an internal discussion within EHR and among other NSF directorates, research from the field, input from institutions, input from the review panels, all of these? Clarification for the investigators would be helpful, and more transparent, for future NSF programs. The COV also supports PIs having the freedom to creatively explore new ideas at the intersection of disciplines.

As the COV read various reviewers' comments, it was apparent that the value of diversity of disciplines that are proposed for integration is recognized.

<u>COV Recommendation</u>: For future fellowship programs and opportunities, the COV encourages DGE to talk with other divisions/directorates on new/emerging research opportunities utilizing existing internal structures, such as the IGERT Coordinating Committee. (This could be driving identification of emerging areas behind the scenes, but this is not easily visible to the COV.)

EHR Response: The NSF Research Traineeship Program (NRT) is managed with assistance from a Foundation-wide coordinating committee. The development of the research themes incorporates input from across the Foundation. The themes are approved by the Assistant Directors across NSF in areas that they deem most critical. The identification of emerging fields and directions in science is part of the ongoing planning activity of NSF senior leadership and is reflected in NSF's annual budget requests.

Background Materials

3.2.1 NSF Strategic Plan 2011-2016

3.2.2 NSF 12-555 IGERT CIF21 Solicitation (FY 2013)

3.2.3 2011-2013 Award List

3.2.4 2011-2013 IGERT Themes and Directorates

3. Program planning and prioritization process (internal and external) that guided the development of the portfolio.

Comments:

Though the program does provide a statement regarding institutional type, new PIs, and demographic priorities, the COV felt that it did not have enough information to fully judge the program's planning and prioritization process.

It was clear that the program prioritized and created the cyber-IGERT segment in an effort to respond to the NSF-wide initiative.

Background Materials

- 3.3.1 NSF 10-523 IGERT Solicitation (FY 2011)
- 3.3.2 NSF 11-533 IGERT Solicitation (FY 2012/2013)
- 3.3.3 NSF 12-555 IGERT CIF21 Solicitation (FY 2013)
- 3.3.4 Management Plan FY 2011 Competition (Core)
- 3.3.5 Management Plan FY 2012/2013 Competitions (Core)
- 3.3.6 Management Plan FY 2013 (CIF21) Competition
- 3.3.7 Pre-Panel Email #1(sample)
- 3.3.8 Panelist Webinar Invitation Émail (sample)
- 3.3.9 Webinar Orientation PowerPoint Slides (sample)
- 3.3.10 Webinar Orientation Script (sample)
- 3.3.11 Pre-Panel Email #2 (sample)
- 3.3.12 IGERT Additional Review Criteria
- 3.3.13 2011-2013 Award List

3.3.14 2011-2013 Award Map 3.3.15 2011-2013 Themes and Directorates

4. Responsiveness of program to previous COV comments and recommendations.

Comments:

The program has been responsive to the previous COV's recommendations, but it is unclear if the changes from COV recommendations have been beneficial.

Field experts/non-academic reviewers were added to panels due to the COV's recommendation, but it's not clear whether they have added value to the review process.

As noted in the COV Recommendation on page 8, the COV recommends providing the nonacademic reviewers specific information and guidance that can be used to focus their reviews and add value because of their perspective and areas of expertise.

As noted on page 10, the COV would like some additional information regarding NSF's approach and research on how to increase, recruit, and retain the number of minority students. It is clear that NSF is responding to the previous COV's recommendation, and this COV encourages NSF to provide data to demonstrate their efforts in this area.

<u>COV Recommendation</u>: As the IGERT program is being sunsetted, the NSF should consider conducting a retrospective assessment to elucidate strategies that have worked in recruiting and retaining minorities. There is still valuable information that can be collected and shared with the community. Again, we encourage NSF to support the management and evaluation of IGERT to provide a summary to the graduate education community.

EHR Response: NSF will conduct such an analysis with a goal of providing such a report to EHR OAD no later than August 1, 2016. The Foundation would like to build upon knowledge gained about successful strategies for recruiting and retaining minorities through the IGERT program, and apply that knowledge in its management of the NRT program. EHR continues to gather information on the success and outcomes of active programs through the IGERT web monitoring system and looks forward to learning from the IGERT program. Multiple formative evaluations have already been provided by the contractor and are available at the contractor's web site, http://abtassociates.com/sitesearch.aspx?searchtext=igert&searchmode=anyword.

A workshop has also provided useful information: http://www.nsf.gov/pubs/2009/nsf0933/index.jsp

Background Materials

- 3.4.1 2010 COV Report
- 3.4.2 Staff Response to 2010 COV Report

IV. Questions about Portfolio. Please answer the following about the portfolio of awards made by the program under review.

RESULTING PORTFOLIO OF AWARDS	APPROPRIATE, NOT APPROPRIATE, OR DATA NOT AVAILABLE
1. Does the program portfolio have an appropriate balance of awards across disciplines and sub-disciplines of the activity?	Appropriate
Comments:	
Yes.	
The COV is interested to know whether the portfolio's balance of awards across disciplines changed significantly during FY12 and FY13, and if any change was a possible unanticipated consequence of the decision to remove the pre-proposal process.	
For example, were institutions more conservative when selecting the one proposal to submit to NSF or did they chose "trendy" topics or topics that they perceived were of particular interest to the NSF versus truly novel topics?	
<u>COV Recommendation</u> : The NSF should consider analyzing whether the breadth of individual proposals or the proposals as a whole narrowed as a result of the limited submission process.	
EHR Response: A limitation on the number of submissions per institution should not affect the breadth of the institutions submitting proposals to the program. NSF will examine the demographics of the PIs to determine if there is an effect on the breadth of the investigators.	
Note from Program Staff: The IGERT Solicitation includes the requirement that all projects demonstrate interdisciplinarity. This is evidenced in the portfolio by the breadth of the themes present in IGERT projects and inclusion of research supported by a range of NSF Divisions and Directorates. The background information provided illustrates these points.	
Background Materials	
4.1.1 2011-2013 IGERT Themes and Directorates	
2. Are awards appropriate in size and duration for the scope of the projects?	Appropriate
Comments:	
Yes, the awards' size and duration appeared appropriate.	

<i>Note from Program Staff:</i> Per the solicitation, IGERT awards are very similar in size and duration -\$3M over 5 years. Differences in budgets are largely a consequence of optional funding opportunities, including international activities.	
Background Materials	
4.2.1 2011-2013 Average Award Size and Duration Table	
3. Does the program portfolio include awards for projects that are innovative or potentially transformative?	Appropriate
Comments:	
Yes, overall the portfolio includes projects that are innovative and potentially transformative.	
Note from Program Staff: Per the solicitations, each IGERT project is required to integrate research and education. Therefore, the program portfolio includes projects that are based on cutting-edge interdisciplinary research linked with innovative interdisciplinary graduate education. The background material was selected to provide data illustrating the integration of research and education both within each IGERT and across the entire portfolio.	
Background Materials	
 4.3.1 NSF 10-523 IGERT Solicitation (FY 2011) 4.3.2 NSF 11-533 IGERT Solicitation (FY 2012/2013) 4.3.3 NSF 12-555 IGERT CIF21 Solicitation (FY 2013) 	
Data Source: Jackets	
4. Does the program portfolio include inter- and multi-disciplinary projects?	Appropriate
Comments:	
Yes, it is the purpose of the IGERT program to include inter- and multi- disciplinary projects.	
Note from Program Staff: The IGERT Solicitation requires that all projects demonstrate cutting-edge interdisciplinary STEM research linked with innovative graduate education. The background material was selected to provide evidence of how IGERT is meeting these requirements	
Background Materials	
4.4.1 NSF 10-523 IGERT Solicitation (FY 2011)4.4.2 NSF 11-533 IGERT Solicitation (FY 2012/2013)	

4.4.3 NSF 12-555 IGERT CIF21 Solicitation (FY 2013)	
4.4.1 2011-2013 Themes and Directorates	
5. Does the program portfolio have an appropriate geographical distribution of Principal Investigators?	Appropriate – Mostly
Comments:	
There is some geographic distribution within the program portfolio, but many awards are concentrated in the Northeast as many large research institutions are located there. The COV feels geographic distribution should be reviewed further.	
 The IGERT distribution of awards to MSIs and involvement of underrepresented groups overall were both somewhat poor. The NSF management report noted that NSF is continuing to work on this area by encouraging partnerships with majority institutions with MSIs. The COV would like additional data to determine if this bridge partnership has this been fully implemented and if it has it been successful. 	
EHR Response: NSF will begin planning for an evaluation to determine if the broadening participation activities in IGERT awards (including the bridge partnerships) have been successful and to identify effective practices. (Bridge partnerships with master's-granting MSIs were an option and not a requirement.)	
<u>COV Recommendation</u> : The COV encourages the program to provide data regarding the proposals submitted by state as well as the success rate by state in order to more effectively respond to this question.	
EHR Response: These data can be compiled and can be provided.	
Note from Program Staff: The IGERT program strives for balance along a number of dimensions, including geographic, institution type, gender, race and ethnicity. All dimensions are taken in the context of the panel recommendations based on the review criteria for Intellectual Merit and Broader Impacts. The background materials were selected to provide information on the geographical distribution of awards during the period under review.	
Background Materials	
4.5.1 2011-2013 Award List4.5.2 2011-2013 Award Map	
6. Does the program portfolio have an appropriate balance of awards to different types of institutions?	Appropriate
Comments:	

Appropriate
Appropriate

	1
Comments:	
Yes. It may be useful to determine the emerging areas of research that the program would like to stimulate.	
Note from Program Staff: Per the solicitation, each IGERT project is required to integrate research and education. Therefore, the program portfolio includes projects that are based on cutting-edge interdisciplinary research linked with innovative interdisciplinary graduate education. The background material was selected to provide data illustrating the integration of research and education both within each IGERT and across the entire portfolio.	
Background Materials	
IGERT Solicitations: 4.8.1 NSF 10-523 IGERT Solicitation (FY 2011) 4.8.2 NSF 11-533 IGERT Solicitation (FY 2012/2013) 4.8.3 NSF 12-555 IGERT CIF21 Solicitation (FY 2013)	
Data Source: Jackets	
9. Does the program portfolio have appropriate participation of underrepresented groups ¹ ?	Appropriate – Mostly
Comments:	
<u>COV Question</u> : Did recent awardees have a bridge program with MSIs as an option as noted in the FY11 management plan?	
<u>COV Recommendation</u> : There is a need for outcome assessments in order to understand how minority recruitment and retention was enhanced (or if it was enhanced) by MSI bridges with large research entities. What are the data on MSIs linked with large research schools, versus other IGERTs that used other strategies or other partnerships?	
EHR Response: Recent awardees could propose a bridge program with a master's-granting MSI. NSF will begin planning for an evaluation to determine if the broadening participation activities in IGERT awards (including the bridge partnerships) have been successful and to identify effective practices.	
Additionally, the COV is interested in whether NSF evaluates the actual participation and meaningful contribution of MSI partnerships within a proposal once an award is made.	

¹ NSF does not have the legal authority to require principal investigators or reviewers to provide demographic data. Since provision of such data is voluntary, the demographic data available are incomplete. This may make it difficult to answer this question for small programs. However, experience suggests that even with the limited data available, COVs are able to provide a meaningful response to this question for most programs.

EHR Response: NSF carefully evaluates annual reports to determine whether the project is performing as the proposal indicated it would. NSF will begin planning for an evaluation to determine if the broadening participation activities in IGERT awards (including the bridge partnerships) have been successful and to identify effective practices.	
Background Materials	
4.9.1 2011-2013 Award List 4.9.2 2011-2013 IGERT Award Portfolio Analysis	
10. Is the program relevant to national priorities, agency mission, relevant fields and other constituent needs? Include citations of relevant external reports.	Appropriate
Comments:	
The IGERT program aligns closely with the national priorities expressed by Performance Goals T-1, T-2, and T-3 in the <i>NSF Strategic Plan for Fiscal</i> <i>Years 2011-2016</i> : <i>T-1: Make investments that lead to emerging new fields of</i> <i>science and engineering and shifts in existing fields.</i>	
T-2: Prepare and engage a diverse STEM workforce motivated to participate at the frontiers.	
T-3: Keep the United States globally competitive at the frontiers of knowledge by increasing international partnerships and collaborations.	
The COV appreciates that the IGERT team encourages PIs to creatively, and with foresight, outline emerging priority areas.	
Background Materials	
4.10.1 NSF Strategic Plan 2011-2016	
Data Source: Jackets	
11. Additional comments on the quality of the projects or the balance of the portfolio:	
The COV recognizes that the program is still collecting information from current grantees to document the best practices/lessons learned from the IGERT program.	
As graduate programs have added interdisciplinary programs, the COV is interested to know if any graduate program changes can be directly connected to IGERT – have there been any permanent institutional changes and have IGERT-established programs/disciplines continued after NSF	

funding expires? This information would also help inform future review processes for interdisciplinary grants.	
EHR Response: Whether there have been any permanent institutional changes as a result of IGERT is a matter for future research to determine. It cannot be determined from the annual reports made while the traineeship programs were active. If resources are made available, an evaluation of this kind could be made. Some research has already been carried out and published: Borrego M, Boden D, Pietracola D, Stoel CF, Boone D, Ramasubramanian MK (2014), "Institutionalizing interdisciplinary graduate education." In O'Rourke M, Crowley S, Eigenbrode SD, Wulfhorst JD (eds.), Enhancing communication & collaboration in interdisciplinary research. Sage, Los Angeles, pp 335–355.	

OTHER TOPICS

1. Please comment on any program areas in need of improvement or gaps (if any) within program areas.

See above

2. Please provide comments as appropriate on the program's performance in meeting programspecific goals and objectives that are not covered by the above questions.

See above

3. Please identify agency-wide issues that should be addressed by NSF to help improve the program's performance.

As noted in the COV Recommendation on page 8, the COV recommends providing the nonacademic reviewers specific information and guidance that can be used to focus their reviews and add value because of their perspective and areas of expertise.

EHR Response: DGE program officers will work harder to make sure that all reviewers are given clear assignments.

4. Please provide comments on any other issues the COV feels are relevant.

If partnerships, such as the MSI bridges, are viewed as valuable, might that be an explicit component to add to future RFPs, with defined activities and explicit assessment metrics?

5. NSF would appreciate your comments on how to improve the COV review process, format and report template.

The online eCOV portal presented some difficulties for the COV. The eJackets and the eJacket COV Module are easy to navigate, but there were early problems with log-in, that were

subsequently fixed. The COV wanted to peruse as many of the files as possible prior to our meeting.

The COV would have preferred to view a live presentation, rather than just a webinar.

The COV also encourages NSF to reach out to COV reviewers further in advance for scheduling. The COV would like greater clarity on materials to review/prepare prior to coming to NSF.

EHR Response: DGE program officers will work harder to schedule the next COV farther in advance of the meeting, to get information to the COV well ahead of time, to present a live webinar, and to resolve IT issues before the meeting.

SIGNATURE BLOCK:

Karen & Klomparens

March 23, 2015

Dr. Karen Klomparens, Chair For the 2014 IGERT/GK-12 COV